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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT & ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 15 JULY 2010
Membership

	
	Councillors:
	
	

	*
	S Barker (Chairman)
	
	R Howard

	*
	B Aspinell
	*
	D Kendall

	
	A Brown
	
	M Mackrory

	*
	R Callender
	*
	G McEwen

	*
	P Channer
	*
	L Mead

	*
	J Dornan
	
	G Mitchinson

	*
	A Hedley
(substituting for J Schofield)
	
	J Roberts


* Present
33. Apologies and Substitution Notices
The Committee Officer reported that apologies had been received from Councillors A Brown, R Howard, M Mackrory, G Mitchinson, J Schofield, and J Roberts, and a substitution notice as shown in the membership above.

34.
Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting held on 17 June 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
With reference to Minute 28 the Chairman confirmed that a final scrutiny report would be prepared on Bus Telematics, and the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation will be reviewing the business case during the summer.

35.
Declarations of Interest
The Chairman requested that Members declare any interests as and when appropriate during the meeting.
36. Winter Service Review  (Minute 16/April 2010)
The Committee considered report EDE/17/10 on the Winter Service Review, which Councillor Hume, Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation, had referred to it for comment.
Councillor Hume and Lawrence Keogh, County Roads Manager, were present at the meeting to provide information and answer Members’ questions.

Lawrence McKeogh introduced the topic and highlighted the main issues that arose from recent highways experience of severe winter weather conditions that were set out in report EDE/17/10, together with a series of action points to be taken forward to develop policy designed to improve the Council’s Winter Service.
During the course of discussion the following information was highlighted:
Essex County Council hosted a very successful National Winter Snow Summit along with the Local Government Association in March 2010.
· The Department for Transport had also undertaken a review, the first part of which was due for publication in July 2010 and will identify some quick wins.  The full report will be available later this year.
· The County Council as a Highways Authority has a statutory duty to do everything reasonably practical to keep the highways clear of ice and snow.
· During the 2009/2010 winter approximately 40% of the road network was salted, comprising primarily major roads, major bus routes and the provision of a route for isolated communities that have no direct access to a the precautionary network.  It was confirmed that requests to salt other roads would be taken into consideration under the relevant criteria if referred to the Highways Department.
· During the 2009/2010 winter 25,000 tonnes of salt were spread on Essex roads, which was an exceptional year. Alternatives to salt have been considered but are generally very expensive. Encoated salt is proposed to be used in future, which offers a 20% improvement in resilience.

· It is hoped that the development of protocols with Districts/Boroughs will lead to improvements to the treating of footways and other pedestrian routes. During the last winter it was acknowledged that the clearing of footways had been criticised and the ambition is to have agreements in place with all Essex District and Borough Councils before the start of the next winter period (ie the last Sunday in October).  The Committee suggested that where priority is considered for pedestrian routes, then those routes that are used by the public as main access routes to rail and bus terminals should be prioritised.
· The Winter Service is based upon highways considerations and schools are not necessarily included in the gritting routes.  It was confirmed that the Council did not come under any pressure from schools to carry out any additional work for them during the difficult winter weather.  Nevertheless the poor condition of local roads’ was proposed as a reason for the closure of some schools, and therefore the Committee suggested that the Children and Young People Policy and Scrutiny Committee consider undertaking an investigation of the reasons for school closures during poor winter conditions for instance by surveying schools over the next winter. 
· It is intended to explore ways of promoting mechanisms to improve community self help, and the role of salt bins.  However, it was noted that the yellow salt bins are often vandalised and the contents stolen.

· A series of press releases have already been made on the winter programme and an article will appear in Essex Works on plans for the forthcoming winter.  While a list of those roads that are salted is already published It was agreed that further steps would be taken to ensure Councillors and others are kept fully briefed, and that information on the treatment of roads is made as clear as possible.

· It was confirmed that contrary to modern misconception, members of the public are not liable when clearing snow provided there is no deliberate harm caused. It is intended that a statement will be published on the County Council website to address this matter.

· Parish Councils can assist in snow clearance, and the Council will provide training to nominated persons if requested.

· All major trunk roads such as the A12 and M11 in the County are the responsibility of the Highways Agency which has its own facilities and contractors.

In conclusion the Committee was satisfied with the action being proposed by the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation for improvements to the highways winter service.  However, Members indicated that they would like to receive a brief update on progress on the series of actions that are proposed  or are underway to develop solutions to those issues that have been identified for improvement in October/November 2010, and then in April to review the 2010/2011 winter service.

37. Banking on Essex

The Committee considered briefing paper EDE/18/10 on the Banking on Essex initiative.
Richard Puleston, Assistant Chief Executive, and Ian Hatton, Head of Economic Initiatives, were present at the meeting to answer Members’ questions.

The Chairman welcomed the Officers to the meeting and invited Mr Puleston to give Members an overview of Banking on Essex. He informed Members that:

· Banking on Essex was set up to meet a specific need, namely improved access to credit within the County.
· The initiative has received a lot of attention in its own right but should be seen as a component on how the County Council can support businesses through a difficult economic period.
· The original rationale for Banking on Essex is being considered to assess if it still makes sense.
· The majority of the start up funding went on intellectual costs, and on going costs were very low.
· To date there had been low levels of lending and the cost of on-going monitoring equated to 0.5 of a fulltime employee at a value of about £20,000.
· There is no exclusive relationship with Santander, and discussions are ongoing with other banks that have shown an interest in Banking on Essex.

 Members discussed at length the issues and raised a series of questions and concerns including:

· The written responses concerning the number of application submitted and other enquiries

· The low level of loans
· Marketing arrangements
· The County Council lacking the market experience

· The specific benefits to the residents of Essex

· The on-going evaluation processes

 In response the witnesses agreed to provide Members with:
· The number of applications and enquiries to date

· Data on the number of Business Link referrals

· Regular updates on applications, loans agreed and their value
· The Risk Assessment

· A copy of the County Council Recovery Action Plan if required (although it was noted it is available on the ECC website)

In summary the Chairman requested that clear timelines be made available for all the actions identified, and a written response be provided to the questions raised by Councillor Guy Mitchinson.
Finally it was agreed that a further review be carried out by the Committee at a future meeting, and the Leader of the County Council, Councillor Peter Martin,  be invited to attend that meeting.
Postscript:  A separate report collating all the evidence received on Banking on Essex as part of this scrutiny review has been written by the Government Officer for consideration by the Committee at its meeting on 23 September 2010.

38. Task and Finish Groups

The Chairman confirmed that the Committee that the Task and Finish Group on the Essex Legacy form the 2012 Olympic Games would take place on the rise of this meeting.  The Group would comprise Councillors B Aspinall, R Callender, A Hedley, D Kendall, L Mead, and S Barker (ex officio).
The Task and Finish Group on Statutory Undertakers was to be deferred until a later date.  The Group would comprise Councillors S Barker, P Channer, and M Mackrory.
39. Forward Look

The Chairman informed the Committee that the Forward Look was under review and would be presented to a future meeting.
40. Date of next meeting

The Committee noted that he next meeting of the Committee was scheduled for Thursday 23 September 2010.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 12.05pm.
